The Open Door



BETHEL PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH / JULY 2009

As our pastor continues with his chemotherapy treatments, he has asked that the following article be placed on the front page in lieu of his usual article.

Bethel Presbyterian Church

203 S. Kentucky Street Kingston, TN 37763

To contact us:

Phone: (865) 376-6340 Fax: (865) 376-6390

Email: 1bethel@bellsouth.net

On the web:

www.bethelpcusa.org Office Hours: 9-3:00 M-F

Sunday Schedule:

9:30 a.m. Combined Bethel/ KUMC Youth SS 9:45 a.m. Sunday School for all ages 11:00 a.m. Worship 6:00 p.m. Youth Sacrament of Holy Communion is celebrated on the first Sunday of each month.



Bethel
Presbyterian Church —
a community of faith, fellowship, study and service ...
seeking God's peace,
justice and love.

Randscape Report

The Landscape Committee is still hard at work. This month we would like to bring you up to date on the labyrinth and Memorial Garden as well as the rocks.

A labyrinth has been suggested by several people as a desirable addition to our landscape. This is not the same thing as a maze but is more for meditation while walking.

On July 13, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. there will be a labyrinth presentation by Master Labyrinth Designer Stuart Bartholomaus in our sanctuary. Everyone is invited to this presentation. Stuart is offering his design services to us as a Community Service Project - our sincere thanks to Stuart. The labyrinth will be constructed on city property behind Bethel. Several of us will meet with Stuart at 6:00 p.m. at the labyrinth site before the presentation. The city has given their approval for this project. We must present the labyrinth design to the city before any work can begin. Jared McGill has chosen the labyrinth as one of his Covenant Partner projects. He will be asking for help from some of the youth and adults.

George Warlick was the first person to encourage the Landscape Committee to consider a Memorial Garden. Initially, we visited six area churches that have Memorial Gardens and collected valuable information from their experiences. We also visited two area columbariums, but decided these were too expensive. We chose the steep bank adjacent to the church on the south side for a Memorial Garden. Bethel has received letters of approval for the burial of ashes in the Bethel Memorial Garden from the Roane County Health Department and from Willie Gordon, Roane County Building Inspector. We will need to draft regulations for the Memorial Garden - we have examples from several churches that we visited. Five Bethel members have already expressed that they would like to have their ashes buried in our Memorial Garden. On June 21st, the session passed a motion to approve the Memorial Garden concept. The elders will be presented with a detailed plan later. Funding for the Memorial Garden will come from money that individuals have already designated for that purpose.

We decided to incorporate large rocks in our landscape and were fortunate to find that Gary Griffith had an abundant supply. He generously donated them for our landscape and loaded them for us. Many thanks to Gary. Additional thanks go to Sam and Joan Davis for hauling and unloading the rocks. And we certainly thank Micki Anderson and Andy Avel for renting the machine and placing the rocks in designated areas. We hope this part of our landscape project will be completed by the time you read this newsletter. More mulch will be put down to help deter weeds. Five, large sugar

(continued on page 2)

(continued from page 1) maples will be planted this winter and shrubs, etc. will start appearing later in the fall. We have an estimate of \$225/tree to cover the purchasing, planting and a guarantee for one year. If you are interested in purchasing one of these trees in honor of or in memory of someone, please contact Cathy McDowell at 376-7616 or Jane B. Walsh at 376-5250.

 \nearrow arish \nearrow ife July 12th – The Parish Life Committee will host the "first" fellowship Sunday since our return to Bethel. Come be a part of this gathering.

July 14th - Fun Lunch! Come join us for a great time of food and fellowship. Nelda Toon and Marianne Shadden will host this month's lunch at 12:00. July 15 – Fellowship Supper at

Parish Life committee meets on July 21 at 7:00 in the Library.

Christian & Sucation



Thanks to all who helped make our Joint Bethel/KUMC 2009 Vacation Bible School such a blessed event! Special thanks to Jan Rybka for her wonderful leadership!



A Note from Rastor **Zat**

Dear Bethel Members and Friends,

Your generous giving this year has allowed the Session and the Church to move ahead with some important steps in implementing our growth and revitalization. Without a doubt the most significant of which is our new building! Yet, with the building comes a renewed commitment to mission, outreach, spiritual growth and worship! These are exciting years here at Bethel!

Thank you all for your prayers and financial support to our church, particularly in these difficult economic times. Thanks to you, Bethel Presbyterian Church is moving forward and foresees continued growth and opportunity in our community and world - for the next 200 years of Christian service...!

In Christ's Service, Pat Harvey

There will be a benefit held in July for little Carter Houston, the child we have known and prayed for from our time with Kingston United Methodist Church. It will be held on July 18th at Browders. Flyers with full information are available in the gathering area and also on our website, www.bethelpcusa.org.

Welcome new members

(We continue our series of articles introducing the new members who have joined Bethel in recent months.)

On Sunday, March 22, 2009, Bethel congregation welcomed the Vanegas family into our church. Parents, Orlando and Viviana and children, Orlando Jose, Diego Alejandro and Maria Isabel have been active in Bethel activities for many months.

The family has been in the US for five years living and working first in Vail, Colorado and then coming to East Tennessee where he builds pools in Athens.. For many years, Orlando worked as a diesel mechanic on a coffee farm in Honduras, Finca "El Cisne". After that he sold cars in Guatemala. Viviana worked as an elementary school teacher. She taught for two years in a private school and then for 9 years in a wonderful, small village

They feel blessed to join the Bethel Presbyterian family and also enjoyed the time they spend with the Methodist congregation.

⊗n July...

On July 5th, Carol Brown's son, Jody Brown, will be providing most of the music for the service. Dianne Griffith, Micki Anderson, and Mary Hook will be doing the "special music," and Mary will be playing the service music (Kyrie, Gloria Patri, Doxology, Benediction). Jody will be playing hymns, Prelude, Offertory, and Postlude. He is a very accomplished organist, and we look forward to hearing him.

The Open Door

Confessions of a Stephen Minister...

I was attracted to become a Stephen Minister through the life example of a friend and colleague. His ability to empathize with my needs during a challenging time in my own life encouraged me to later seek out the Stephen Ministry training and mentorship program for myself

One of the real benefits to me of being a Stephen Minister is the opportunity to "hang out" with some of the finest people on the planet. This "hanging out" takes place during the initial training, during workshops on a variety of specific topics, and during our monthly "supervision" sessions. "Supervision" is really not the right term, as these monthly sessions are primarily focused on continuing education, sharing our experiences, and

mentoring one another in our listening and caring skills. Being a good listener is not something that comes naturally to me. My natural tendency is to start thinking about what I am going to say. Can you relate to that? What I have learned, however, is that it isn't what I have to say that will solve another person's need. Rather, what most often truly helps is to simply listen and to just "be there", walking alongside as a companion on their journey. Duh! When I have gone to minister, I have found myself being ministered to. When I have tried to offer words of encouragement, I have found that it is I who is greatly encouraged. God is faithful and true, and Jesus' walk with us through difficult times can occasionally be felt, and always assured, even in the most difficult and trying of circumstances.

As you may know, guys often have trouble expressing their feelings, or at least getting right to their feelings. First we've usually got to talk about "stuff", and our "experiences". But that kind of talk can often be therapeutic too. It may restore a sense of normalcy, or provide a brief escape from the current circumstances. Then, and if, the feelings can be expressed, or not. It's OK, because we've walked together for awhile on the journey of life. Perhaps it's not our feelings that are so important, as our assurance that we're not alone. The disciples asked, "When did we visit you when you were struggling, or sick, or in jail?" Occasionally the person I've gone to visit is asleep, or "otherwise occupied", so my option is to pray for hem. As Paul said, "We give thanks to God always for you, making mention of you in our prayers."

So, what goes around comes around. You do what you can and, thankfully, God does the rest.

In Christ's Love, A Stephen's Minister

A NEW CLASS OF OUR JOINT BETHEL/KUMC STEPHEN MINITERS WILL BEGIN IN AUGUST... Contact Pat Harvey (Bethel) or Sue Lynn Johnson (KUMC)

From the Rarish Nurse

I want to thank everyone who has been so supportive of the new Bethel Commemorative Photo Book. The first copies have already sold out and I will take orders for the second round of sales on July 15th at Fellowship Supper. The cost is \$30.00 and needs to be paid in advance (so I can pay the printers). I will have a sample copy at the supper.

For July's Parish Nurse column, I want to talk a little about a disease that has become a serious problem for many. This disease started out mostly confined to the hospital setting, but has now mutated its way into the community. I am talking about methicillin resistant staphylococ-



cus aureus (MRSA) that has become community acquired. MRSA can appear as harmless as a poison ivy like rash. It is differentiated from poison ivy

by the individual going from chills to fever within 24 hours. This should serve as a warning—take your temperature and see a doctor. Within 7-10 days the pain spreads and makes the heart race. Lesions infected with community acquired MRSA also

may be mistaken for spider bites. Treatment includes antibiotics, such as vibramycin or tetracycline. If the wound must be incised to drain, the infected area must be covered with a clean, dry dressing and ones touching the area must wash their hands after doing wound care. Avoid sharing personal items such as towels, washcloths, deodorant, and bars of soap, toothbrushes and razors with the one infected with MRSA. The person with MRSA should not soak in a hot tub or go swimming in a community pool while the wound is healing. Soiled bedding, towels and clothing should be washed in hot water with bleach and dried in a hot

As always, to your health — Deb

4......The ⊙pen √Joor

Mission Outreach

JULY MISSION OUTREACH ACTIVITIES

7/9 MO Committee Meeting
6:30 pm Contact person: Joe Coen
 7/10 Angel Food July orders due to United Way
Contact person: Jane Walsh
 7/12 Minute For Mission – Hands of Mercy (Sharon Pinner)
Sunday Worship Contact person: Teresa Hettrick
 7/15(?) Cents-Ability offering
Fellowship Supper Contact person: Joe Coen

7/18 Angel Food distribution for July

Luminary UMC / Roane County United Way

7/25 Love Kitchen Contact person: Marge Hettrick 1st Presbyterian Church, Rockwood, 5:30 pm

Contact person: Jane Walsh

8/2 Re-start of 1st Sunday canned good collection for Hands of

Mercy Contact person: Teresa Hettrick

MISSION FOCUS FOR JULY – HANDS OF MERCY ENTER-PRISES, KINGSTON

Hands of Mercy Seeing Record Numbers

For the past 6 months Hands of Mercy has seen an average of 900 people a month! With the current trend we will service over 11,000 people by the end of the year!

At a time when many ministries are struggling, God is blessing Hands of Mercy with Church partners like Bethel who have increased their giving rather than cutting back.

The generosity does not stop here! In May, Girl Scout Troop #848 designed and painted a sign for the front window at the Hands of Mercy office.

The clients have had wonderful things to say and our volunteers are thrilled. The new sign has made us more visible and made it easier for people to locate us.

Hands of Mercy thanks the Girl Scouts and their leader, Amy Coen, for a job well done.

God bless you all and I will see you on July 12 for Minute for Mission.

Sharon Pinner Executive Director



The folks at Sunset Gap remind us to save your Campbell's labels. There are a number of eligible products besides just the soup labels – there are copies of a full listing available in the gathering area, and also on our website, www.bethelpcusa.org. Please bring labels from these products and deposit them in the Sunset Gap Community Center label basket in the Gathering Area. The Center collects the labels to redeem for merchandise.

Environmental Stewardship.

If you have not seen the new Resource Room, please take a look. This nicely organized room has recycled cabinets, new shelving and a work station. The cabinets were removed from the rental house and have been refurbished to lead a new life as part of the resource area. Many thanks to the people who made this possible and have shown us how to give new life to old "stuff".

Have you enjoyed a great cup of gourmet coffee from Bethel's coffee bar yet? Stop by the Gather-

ing Place on
Sunday morning
and you will be
blessed with a
great cup of coffee and as a bonus you will get
to know Liz
Singley...!
(PS...Thanks
Liz for your
faithful service
to Bethel!)



The Open Door

Stewardship & Finance Committee Report

General Fund:

May offering: \$18,545 May expense: \$16,929

Year to Date offering: \$81,115 Year to Date expense: \$86,517

Construction Loan Interest:

May offering: \$ 4,245 May expense: \$ 4,369

Mortgage Estimate:

May mortgage payment offering: \$ 13,220 Estimated monthly payment: \$ 8,000

Trustees are continuing to work on several options for the permanent mortgage.



The Stewardship & Finance committee is planning a Stewardship Fair for November 8th, Stewardship Sunday. This new idea is still in the planning stages. We hope to have both Bethel committees and community agencies involved. Meals on Wheels will be providing a light lunch that day. If you would like to help plan this event, call Susan Cutts at the church office, 376-6340, to join the committee.

Home Grown Flowers for Worship, and Alternative Giving

If you have flowers you want to share in worship, you may leave them in the Kitchen before Sunday School. The flower team will arrange them and place them in the Worship Area.

If you desire to provide flowers, home grown or commercial, you many dedicate them in the Memory of or Honor of some person, or occasion or to the Glory of God, with or without an Alternative gift. You must sign-up in the Volunteers Registry in the "Gathering Area" to clarify the date you want to provide them, the person or occasion you want to recognize, and if you want to be identified in the Worship Bulletin as the Donor. The Church Office will manage the Flower schedule on a first come, first scheduled basis.

Help Us Pelebrate

The Bethel Church Family is cordially invited to join the Hettrick Family for Dick and Marge's 50th Anniversary Lunch on Sunday, July 19th, immediately after Worship. We look forward to sharing this celebration with you. Please, no gifts.

Beth Hettrick Berry, and Clay, Christopher, and Benjamin Berry

Jonathan and Allyson Hettrick, and Rebecca Hettrick

Teresa Hettrick

Memorial Gifts

Honorariums and Memorials received in the month of June:

On honor of:

James Jody Brown, organist at Westminster Presbyterian Church, Vero Beach, Florida by Doug and Carol Brown In memory of Cenry Culley:
Knoxville Area Corvair Club
Martha A. Lockhart and
Karen A. Monsees
Dorothy O'Connor and
Ellen M. Johnson
Walden Ridge Antique Car
Club
David and Barbara Higdon
Sandra L. Willmarth
Virginia Pomfret
ABC Exercise Group
Bennie M. Jean
Frank and Marilyn Harris

Bethel's Memorials

Bethel has a long and rich history of memorials. We want to recognize and remember these contributions and the memories they evoke, as it was these people and their contributions that have provided the foundation from which our church has grown and flourished. We are trying to capture what each member remembers about memorials. This list summarizes the records of memorials that we have been able to discern from our examination of the available records. We would like for each of our members to look at this list and if they remember a memorial gift which is not listed, please let Margaret Murr or Steve Jacks know so that we can include it. We plan to record them all in a memorial book, which will be placed on permanent display, so that our memories and the many contributions made to Bethel will not be lost to future generations of our congregation. Please help us ensure that we include all past memorials in this book.

List of known memorials

- Letters for education building in memory of Fred Carter
- Organ in memory of John Barber, John Patton, Joann Patton
- Music room renovation in memory of Katy Banker
- Communion hardware in memory of Jane Ladd and Lee Beechan
- Furnishing for couple's Sunday school class in memory of Bill Parkinson
- Fellowship hall tables in memory of Herbert Young
- Park benches in memory of Randall Shields
- Water pitcher in memory of Jane Manley
- Corner memory garden in memory of Jane Manley
- Pew Bibles in memory of Joyce Law
- Miss Dot Hunger Fund in memory of Dot Pierce
- Kitchen renovations in memory of Joyce Law
- Sanctuary chandeliers in memory of Reeves and Bess

- Derryberry
- Meyer Pettyjon Scholarship Fund in memory of Meyer Pettyjon
- Bettie Shenk Music Program in memory of Bettie Shenk
- Aline Terry Transportation Fund in memory of Aline Terry
- Parish Nurse Program in memory of Mr. and Mrs. Reeves Derryberry,
- Carol Jane Rowe, Ruth Ferguson and George Hunt
- Furniture for pastor's office from JoAnn Moore in memory of Aline Terry
- Former organ from the Baird family
- Handicap ramps to sanctuary in memory of Flo and Gene Evans from Dick and Bill Evans
- Renovation of fellowship hall in memory of the Murrays
- Church sound system

<u>Eist of new memorial and</u>

honorariums

- Rocking chair in Quiet Room in honor of Jane Pickel from Laura Pickel Dailey, Tom Pickel, III, and Margaret Pickel Murr
- Grand piano in sanctuary

<u>Eist of memorials to</u>

Building Sund

In memory of: Phyllis Baker Thomas Barber Edith Gilliam Bob Ludwig

Nana

Jim Qualls Ted Walton

Gene and Katy Banker

Joe and Mabel Bradford

Nancy Landers' sister Eleanor McNew

Sandra Louise Schall

Joan Thompson

Christine Woods

Tom Roostee

Ina Murr

In honor of:

Dick Hettrick

The Open Soor. Youth News

JESUS RALLY 2009 ~ July 9-11 ~ Riverbend Campground

The Jesus Rally has been ministering to youth of The Smoky Mountain region for a decade. Faith comes by hearing and hearing by the word of God and that is why the Jesus Rally's mission is to share the Gospel of Jesus Christ through worship, drama and preaching. Admission is free, no offering is collected and camping along with full hook ups is provided without charge. Want to go?? Contact Regina or Hannah. Riverbend Campground is located just 1/2 mile off the parkway in Pigeon Forge, TN. Walk the short distance to the parkway and ride the trolley that runs from Sevierville all the way thru Gatlinburg for less than \$1.00. We offer shady sites, concrete pads and drives with full hookups, large clean campsites, bathhouse, laundrymat, cable TV, highspeed internet connections, tubing in the mountain stream. (bring your own tube). www.riverbendcampground.c om/rally

BETHEL/KUMC YOUTH MINISTRY

For the past year, Rob Kring, Melanie & Hannah Sherrod and I have been blessed to work with the BETHEL/KUMC YOUTH MINISTRY - we thank you for that awesome opportunity. Now that it's time to begin planning for a new school year, I have been re-reading Mark Devries book Family-Based Youth Ministry. Here is a little of Devries insight . . . "As powerful as the influence of parents is on faith development, there is another influence that can be equally as powerful. A study of Christian adults sought to identify which faith-nurturing practices were most likely to have the greatest long term impact on children. The study found that there is no single, across-the-board practice that worked in even a slim majority of families. What the study did discover, almost accidentally, was a single faithnurturing factor that was present in more than 90% of the families surveyed. One thing was obvious: Those youth, who stuck with their faith, had a halfdozen adult 'mentors' present during their growing up years."

Professor Kenda Creasy Dean writes, "the sooner the church becomes an 'extended family' for young people, the better chance youth have of becoming mature Christian adults." S0 – here's the challenge, we must see all we do in youth ministry programming as an opportunity to connect young people with a great cloud of Christian adult witnesses. We are looking for imperfect, joyful, loving adults - no experience necessary - who would like to know and be known by our youth. These Adult youth mentors work with the student planning council to organize and carry out the youth ministry. In this role, you are asked to attend a monthly planning meeting and at least 2 monthly Sunday night youth gathering. Would you like to try out the Youth Mentor Role? If this ministry opportunity is a place you may want to serve, contact Regina Little or Hannah Sherrod. We hope to have our first session together in mid-July.

Sunday July 26

July Youth Gathering ~ Pool Party Time and Place to be announced

Notes and Retters

To My Bethel Family,

What can I say? I'm still overwhelmed with the love, thoughts. prayers and cards for Henry and me. While our son and daughters are miles away - we and they know Bethel is our family here in Kingston.

Because there's no end to the kind things you do - there's no end to the thanks that this brings to you!

Much love to you, Carolyn Tulley



An unsigned note

A huge THANKS to all the people who are placing fresh flowers and greenery in our Sanctuary and in

the two entry areas each Sunday. You all have beautiful gardens at your homes, and it is so special that you are sharing with us. The fresh flowers and greenery are contributing so much to our Worship Service.

Rost and Sound

Are you missing your car keys, or camera, medication, jewelry or glasses?

There are several items in the Church office waiting to be claimed by their owner. Please call Susan to claim them!

Introducing our newest staff member...

My name is Susan Cutts and I am the new Administrative Assistant in the church office. I moved to Kingston from Michigan a year ago with my husband of 26 years, Michael, and my 16 year old daughter, Rachel. Michael is a Journeyman Electrical Lineman at ORNL. Rachel is entering her junior year at Roane County High.

Prior to moving to Kingston, I was employed for six years at First Presbyterian Church of Beaverton, MI as the church secretary. This is a small member church with about 100 members and an average attendance of 55. I thoroughly enjoyed my time there and never anticipated that I would have another opportunity to work for a church, so I was delighted when I was chosen for this position at Bethel.

After serving for a month in my new job, I believe I am settling in. Many things feel familiar, but there is still a lot to learn. Everyone has been so very friendly and welcoming to me and my family, and so very patient as I continue to try to learn all the names, faces and family affiliations – which is almost a job unto itself!

In my spare time I like to read, prowl rummage sales & antique malls, go boating with my husband and camping with my family. I love observing wildlife in all forms - I help turtles cross the road and brake for animals. I am eager to learn about all the things that make east TN special and unique.

I look forward to meeting the challenges ahead.

In His Service, Susan Cutts

Welcome. Susan!

Prayer Reminders

The members and regularly attending friends of Bethel are assigned to elder care groups. Each month, we publish the list of one or more elder care groups in the newsletter for your prayers. The elder's name and phone at the top of the list are listed as a reminder of their role in nurturing and supporting those who belong to Bethel. You should feel free to contact your elder or the pastor if you have a particular spiritual need or other matter that needs to be brought to our attention.

*non-member

^shut-in

+inactive

MARGARET MURR (2010) 376.1376 Greg, Justin [college],

Jacob

*Conner, Steve & Karen Crooke, +Brenda Law & Duane Dailey, Ted & Laura, Rachel,

Ellen, John

+Gaffin, Chad

+Heidinger, Judy

Law, Vernon

Law, +Paul and Pam

*Miles, Buddy & Mary

*Miles, Edith

Montgomery, Roy & Sabrina

Miller, Tabitha

^+Pickel. Charles

+Pickel, Gilbert Jr.

^Pickel. Louise

Pickel, Tom & Jane

Pickel, Tom III & Lisa

*Shenk, Bill

Sides, Bill & Ann



PHIL WALSH (2010) 376.5250

Jane

^Carter, Wanda

Evans, Amy

Evans, Dick & Celia Simon

Foy, Betty

Kellogg, *Matthew & Ellen Ev-

+Kornegay, Frank & Janet

LaDue, Max (college)

+Loden, Jon & Vicki &

+Jonathon

Martin, Denise & *Bob

McNew, Jack

Meers, Willie Mae (out of state)

Muecke, Jack & Sue

*Muecke, Natwilai

*Nestor, Bill & Sibyl

Sherrod, *Marc & Melanie &

Eden

Sherrod, Caleb

Sherrod, Hannah

Sherrod, Jordan (college)

Thompson, Ron

Walker, *Laura

Walker, Jim & *Cindy, ~John,

*Elizabeth, *Briana

Walker, Jimmy

Wolburg, *Julio & Melissa Foy,

Brennan, &~Hannah

Remember On Prayer

- † Those who are going through chemotherapy, testing, surgeries, procedures, recovering, seeking employment, and the loss of loved ones.
- † Our shut-ins.
- † Military service personnel and their families.
- † Our missionaries.

On the church family:

We especially remember the family of Henry Tulley, Elmer Shesler, and Richard Martin (brother of Nelda Toon) who entered the Church Triumphant within the last month.

July 2009

Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
			1	2	3	4
				Evangelism Comm. 7:00		
5	6	7	8	9	10	11
Guest				Mission Out- reach Comm. 6:30	Angel Food Orders due to United Way	
Organist: Jody Brown				Jesus Rally 2009	Jesus Rally 2009	Jesus Rally 2009
12	13	14	15	16	17	18
Fellowship Sunday Minute for Mission: H.O.M.E.	CE Comm 5:30 Labytinth Pres- entation 6:30	Fun Lunch 12:00	Property Comm. 5:30 Fellowship Supper 6:30			Carter Hous- ton Benefit @ Browders Angel Food Distribution
19 Hettrick	20	21	22	23	24	25
Anniversary Celebration After Worship		Parish Life Comm. 7:00				Love Kitchen 5:30
26	27	28	29	30	31	
Youth Pool Party						

July Birthdays

- 1 William B. Patton
- 2 Doug Choate Anneke Oonk
- 5 Fern Stackpole
- 6 Amy Evans Ellen Evans Kellogg
- 9 Erma Shesler
- 11 Bill Martin Susan Cutts Orlando Vanegas, Sr.
- 12 Helene Ricker

- 16 Jack Muecke
- 17 Edith Miles
- 18 Charles Pickel
- 20 Veronica Kirby Darrell Guy
- 21 Dan Hyder Janet Kornegay
- 22 Anne Sides
- 27 Mandy Knies
- 28 Jonathan Dailey
- 29 Lisa Rusher
- 31 Cathy Allen

Weekly Happenings

Seniorcise: M-W-F 9:00 a.m.

Taoist Tai Chi:

Tues. & Thurs., 6:00 p.m.

(Both exercise classes in the Fel-

lowship Hall)

Beginning Spanish:

Tuesdays @ 5:00 in the library

Advanced Spanish:

Wednesdays @ 6:00 in the library